Faculty Senate Minutes of January 20, 2015
The meeting was called to order by Chairperson Kathleen Wilson with the following Senators and visitors present:
	College of Architecture & The Arts
Jaime Canaves  

Kathleen Wilson

Absent:

Patrick Schmidt

Barbara Watts

College of Arts & Sciences
Dawn Addy

Joan Baker 

Thomas Breslin 

Piero Gardinali

Alan Gummerson 

Jayachandran Krishnaswamy

Oren Maxwell

Joerg Reinhold

Victor Uribe

Dean Whitman

Gerardo Aladro

Astrid Arraras

Whitney Bauman

John Clark

Laurel Collins

Paula Gillespie

Sneh Gulati

Wenzhi Li

John Makemson

Jean Rahier

Jenna Gibbs

Hassan Zahedi

Abraham Lavender

Assefa Melesse

Absent:

Rene Price

College of Business Administration
Elisabeth Beristan-Moreiras

Delano Gray  

Shahid Hamid  

Cliff Perry

Clark Wheatley

Deanne Butchey

Absent: 

Krishnan Dandapani
	College of Education
Leonard Bliss

Martha Pelaez

Eric Dwyer

Teresa Lucas

College of Engineering
Malek Adjouadi

Osama Mohammed 

Gang Quan

Berrin Tansel

Absent:

Albert Gan

Mohammed Hadi

School of Hospitality 
Jonathan Pernick

Absent:

Nancy Scanlon


School of Journalism
Neil Reisner

Maria Elena Villar

College of Law
Megan Fairlie
Absent:
Jan Oseitutu


Library

Lauren Christos

Absent:

Patricia Pereira-Pujol

	Wertheim College of Medicine
Dietrich Lorke

Irina Agoulnik

John Delzell

Ferdinand Gomez

Absent:

Richard Lynn

College of Nursing & Health Sciences
Jennifer Doherty-Restrepo

Amy Paul-Ward

Absent:

Lucie Dlugasch

Stempel College of Public Health & Social Work
Nasar Ahmed

Mariana Baum  

Ray Thomlison


Guest:

Bill Anderson

Douglas Robertson

Brian Peterson

Meredith Newman

Damaris Valdes

Elizabeth Bejar

Kenneth Furton

Christina Raattama

Karyn Boston

Theresa Witherell
June Hawkins

Jessica Castillo




Faculty Senate Minutes
Tuesday January 20th, 2015 – 1:00 PM

Wertheim Conservatory 130 – Modesto Maidique Campus       
Academic Center 1 317 – Biscayne Bay Campus

I. Approval of the Agenda - Moved and approved
II. Approval of the minutes of the December 2nd, 2014 meeting - Moved and approved
III. Chairperson’s Report
· Protocols for co-branding. General Counsel Kristina Raattama and VP for Public Affairs Terry Witherell will be presenting a report on protocols for co-branding.  Ms. Raattama and Chair Wilson met last fall and Senators will be given an opportunity to respond to today’s initial report. In light of Sunday’s Miami Herald article [link here] it is clear that this protocol should be in place going forward. 
· Enterprise Risk Management.  You will also be hearing from our new Compliance Officer, Karyn Boston. She brings a wealth of experience, especially for her work with YMCA on a national level.  I think you will enjoy meeting her and hearing more about her ideas for FIU.
· Protocol for contracts with outside agencies.  Provost Furton has agreed to address this issue with the Senate in his report.  Questions regarding Shorelight, Academic Partners and other such outside contracts might be addressed earlier in the process if faculty members are given an opportunity to discuss details before the contract is negotiated.  Recommend a formal protocol, such as that being developed for co-branding.
· Board of Trustees met Jan. 14, 2015. 
· External relations presented the 2015 Legislative priorities, which include $20 million for Fair Relocation, $12 million for Metropolitan Consortium, $2.8 million for Hurricane Research, $2.5 million for STEM Transformation Institute and $400,000 for Health Economics and Strategic Solutions to improve health and wellness in the workplace. Also regarding Facilities: $20 million for Strategic land Acquisition, $7 million for Satellite Chiller Plant and $20 million for the School of International and Public Affairs Phase II. 

· Internal Audit of Performance Based Funding Metrics. Findings indicated that Policies and Procedures were adequate, with some minor concerns regarding some process controls. 

· The Provost presented an overview of the strategic plan.  
· During the President’s Management Review, several board members referenced the UFF/RISEP wage study and questioned whether FIU is supporting faculty adequately, especially in light of current negotiations in bargaining regarding salaries. Provost Furton was asked to respond to these questions at the March BOT meeting. Board Chair Maury suggested adding fundraising to the President’s evaluation. President Rosenberg received a superior rating.

· Strategic Plan. There will be a town hall meeting Jan. 23 from 10-12:00 as a forum for faculty input.  It is very important for faculty to utilize this opportunity. The Senate presentation was re-sent last week.  You may respond to strategy@fiu.edu
The white papers from the 4 committees are available at stratplan.fiu.edu

· BOG Performance Metrics.  While FIU has improved on the BOG metrics, so have other universities.  Positions may shift, which could affect funding for next year. Gov. Scott may delete the “access” metric, arguing that it doesn’t measure performance.  The BOG may delete the “cost to degree” metric, as it is difficult to measure. 
· Provost’s Council on Women and Minorities.

· Chair Wilson on council

· Jan. 22 three consultants invited to develop institutional structure/office to promote advancement of women and minorities and improved climate at FIU.

· Senators were invited to participate, with several respondents who will meet with consultants

IV. Action Items: 
A.  Tabled Motions from Curriculum Bulletin 2
i. Curriculum Committee Motions – Shahid Hamid, Chair
Motion:  The Faculty Senate approves the Unit-Specific Graduate Admission Standards for Combined BA/MA in Asian Studies, in the College of Arts and Sciences. Tabled because no one in attendance to speak to this motion
Motion:  The Faculty Senate approves the Unit-Specific Graduate Admission Standards for MS in Criminal Justice, in the College of Arts and Sciences. Withdrawn
B. University Curriculum Committee Motions - Shahid Hamid, Chair

Motion:  The Faculty Senate approves the Curriculum Bulletin Schedule for Academic Years 2015-2016 and 2016-2017. Moved and approved
V. Reports: 

A. Provost’s Report—Kenneth G. Furton, Provost

· Total headcount has increased, mostly in on-line students.

· Presented three candidates for tenure at the Board of Trustees meeting last week. All were approved.

· Provided update on strategic plan to Board of Trustees last week.

· Town Hall Meeting on the strategic plan is scheduled for January 23rd, 2015 from 10am-12pm in GC Ballroom. Encourage faculty to attend to provide feedback.
· New director for the art museum has started.
· Will work with faculty to develop a protocol to gain faculty input when entering partnerships.
· Will establish an Office for the Advancement of Women and Minorities to improve representation of these groups in upper administration.
· Will follow up on the recent report released, How FIU Spends Its Money
· Collective bargaining continues to be in progress.
· Q&A

· There was some concern with the double appointment of Pete Garcia as Director of Entertainment and Director of Sports. 

B. Protocol for Co-Branding – Kristina Raattama, General Counsel

· Protocol has been drafted in consultation with Terry Witherell from External Relations.

· Facility leasing is done for community engagement and to generate revenue.

· Miss Universe Pageant has highlighted the need to bifurcate leasing of space and co-marketing/co-branding.  

· Co-marketing/co-branding events need further vetting.

· Decision making will involve Vice President for External Relations.

· The drafted protocol also includes the President’s Office, Provost’s Office, and the Chair of Faculty Senate in the process. 

· An example of a co-branding event is TedX.

· Kristina Raattama is requesting faculty input/feedback.

· Include a cost-benefit report following events that can be used to guide future decisions.

· Expand the protocol to include a diverse, small group of faculty to be included in the process.

· Include the Vice Provost for Faculty in the protocol and decision-making process.

· Faculty can provide additional feedback by emailing Kristina Raattama.

· Once faculty provides input, the feedback will be taken to the executive committee and the President.

C. Enterprise Risk Management – Karyn Boston, University Compliance Officer

· See attached power point presentation. 

· Ethics hotline is available. The phone number(s) will be sent out and marketing efforts are forthcoming regarding the hotline.

· Will conduct an analysis of software available to quantify risk so that faculty can use the system to help drive decisions.

D. UFF Report – Teresa Lucas, UFF-FIU President

· Thank you to all who joined us at the UFF Collective Bargaining Update meeting last Thursday

· The Spring Chapter meeting will be held on Thursday, February 26, from noon – 2 p.m. in WC 130 (MMC) and MSB 105 (BBC).  Elections are held at this meeting.  Please consider taking an active role in the UFF leadership by submitting your name for the ballot for Executive Council officers and UFF Senators.  Contact April Merleaux, Elections Director, at april.merleaux@uff-fiu.org.  If you are not currently a member, you can sign up at the meeting and participate fully.

· Bargaining is no longer stalled.  We will resume negotiations this Friday, January 23, from 1 – 3 p.m. in PC 521.  As stipulated by Florida’s Sunshine Law, this is an open meeting.

· As far as salary is concerned, the divergence between UFF and the Administration is a small one, amounting to $1.2 million for in-unit faculty, equal to FIU revenues that exceeded predictions in the last quarter.  The Administration, however, considers the outlay for each additional 1% increase to be over $3 million, since the Administration insists on giving salary increases bargained with UFF to administrators and out-of-unit faculty, as well.  UFF leaders question whether all increases should apply to administrators, whose salaries have outpaced faculty salaries during the past 10 years, as demonstrated in the “How FIU Spends its Money” report.

· Board of Trustees Read Report
The “How FIU Spends its Money” report caught the attention of the members of the Board of Trustees.  At their Governance Committee meeting last Wednesday, they asked Provost Furton to prepare a response to the report for the next meeting in March.  Trustee Sukrit Agrawal intervened, noting the report is “a great read”.  You can read the report on the UFF-FIU website: www.uff-fiu.org 

· Gearing up for Legislative Session
March is around the corner, and UFF is gearing up for the 2015 Legislative Session in Tallahassee, keeping track of proposed legislation that affects Higher Education.  Among the successes of the union efforts last year were contributing to the failure of legislation affecting retirement and health benefits for state employees and a textbook affordability measure that would have seriously affected academic freedom in choosing materials for courses.  

· UFF also argued forcefully for modifications to the Performance Funding legislation, noting that each university has its own unique mission and demographics, so should have a unique set of criteria that properly assesses the strengths of each university in comparison with its mission.  The arguments resulted in scrapping the proposed reduction of funds for universities obtaining the lowest scores.  

E. SGA Report— Alexis Calatayud, SGA-MMC President
·  No report provided because an SGA representative was not present.
VI. Unfinished Business 

VII. New Business 
Announcements
The next Faculty Senate meeting is on Tuesday, February 3rd, 2015 at 1:00PM in Wertheim Conservatory 130 at MMC. Go to facultysenate.fiu.edu for regularly updated information on the Faculty Senate.
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